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If you normally only read the Class Notes section of the Alumni Bulletin, check out the February/March 2021 edition to learn what Bruce Griffiths (Authors’ Nook, page 25) and Bob Pokress (African Americans, the Massachusetts and the Birth of the U.S. Coast Guard, page 54) have been doing during the pandemic isolation.  Bruce’s comment: “I never turn down free publicity!”  Bob’s comment: “This turned out to be a fascinating research journey, especially seeing the actual documents from 1790 in Newburyport’s archives that have the names, in the handwriting of the people themselves, of the men who were the shipwrights living and working in Newburyport at the time.  The construction of the Massachusetts and the history behind the murals by Aldis Browne on the walls of the Henriques Room made our Coast Guard history come alive to me.  The research created an awareness and understanding of the important but overlooked history surrounding the construction of the Massachusetts that is part of the Coast Guard origins narrative and a signal piece of American history, as well as giving recognition to the history behind Aldis Browne’s Depression-era murals at the Academy.  These murals are a significant American arts treasure and a major piece of New Deal history.”

Gary Pavlik sent a photo of himself and Doug Brown taken when Gary stopped in September in Bluffton, South Carolina, to visit Doug and Janet on his way south in his camper for the winter.
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69: Doug Brown & Gary Pavlik in Bluffton, SC

Ron and Marianne Greto are still homesteading in Woodbridge, Virginia, where they have lived since Ron’s tour in Aeronautical Engineering in Headquarters began in 1983.  They have rented a place eight minutes from son Mike, daughter-in-law Megan and three grandchildren (Joseph, Giuliana and Thomas) in Chapel Hill, North Carolina, so that they can visit them without imposing.  Unfortunately, COVID has limited their ability to visit.  None of their family has been infected, and they are trying to keep it that way by limiting visits.  Mike and Megan are home-schooling their children and will continue for the remainder of the school year.
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69: Ron & Marianne Greto and grandchildren in Chapel Hill, NC

When asked if he had attended the commissioning of the 42nd Sentinel-Class Cutter USCGC Robert Goldman in Key West in early March, Jim Smith replied: “No, but I heard about it.  With the COVID thing, these ceremonies in the past twelve months have been very scaled-down, almost private affairs.  It has really been a lost year in almost every respect.  Except… real estate.  Yikes!  The market is sizzling, cash is king.  I think the sentiment is, if you must suffer, might as well suffer in Key West.  Hard to explain.  Marilyn and I got our 2nd vaccine shot.  Going back to my hole now!”

Thanks to Bob Thorne, our Class gift of the original Alexander Hamilton painting to the Academy now resides on a wall in Hamilton Hall in a very prominent location.  Among all the paintings in the main hallway only our Hamilton painting has a plaque!  Bob created and donated the plaque to accompany the Hamilton painting that describes Hamilton’s contributions to the nation.  In the painting’s background are the first Revenue Cutter Massachusetts and the Cape Henry Lighthouse in Chesapeake Bay, the first lighthouse established by the Federal Lighthouse Service.  The Assistant Superintendent of the Academy, Captain Richard Wester, is shown in the accompanying photo alongside the Hamilton painting with Bob.  Chris Zhang is the artist of the Hamilton painting, and more of his artwork can be found on his website (ChrisZhangstudio.com).  Bob also gave, on behalf of our Class, a framed image of the Hamilton painting and plaque to Lin-Manual Miranda, author and actor of the Broadway musical, Hamilton.  Miranda thanked Bob and the Class for the gift, which now hangs in his Galleria Lin-Manual Miranda in Puerto Rico.  In addition, Bob and Barbara and Pat Garrity gave a framed Hamilton painting to the Coast Guard Heritage Museum located in the historic Custom House in Barnstable, Massachusetts.  A plaque also hangs with Bob’s gift to the Alumni Association of the Hamilton portrait.
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69: Bob Thorne, Captain Richard Wester and Alexander Hamilton

Jim and Judy Hull follow the sun in the winter from Cape May to Newport Beach, California, and spend the colder months with their daughter and family.  The Hull family photo shows them with their 19-, 15-, and 17-year-old grandchildren celebrating Christmas in ugly sweaters.  Jim noted that COVID affected 7 of 12 immediate family members, but fortunately only one has lingering taste and smell issues.  Jim and Judy continue to be COVID free.
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69: Jim & Judy Hull in Newport Beach, California, with grandchildren


Did you recognize masked classmate and spouse (Dick and Bekki Burke) with their two grandsons?  The two grandsons are Dick’s son Rick’s two boys, Brayden and Drew.
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69: Dick & Bekki Burke with grandsons

Stu White volunteered for the Novavax COVID Vaccine Trial sponsored by Wake Research Associates in Raleigh, North Carolina.  There was a 2 in 3 chance that he would receive the study vaccine rather than a placebo.  On the third of 8 – 10 required visits for blood draws and testing, Stu learned that he had received the Novavax vaccine.  The Novavax vaccine efficacy is like both Pfizer and Moderna and has tested well against the UK variant.  “I am glad I participated in the trial.”


It was reported in the August/September 2020 Class Notes column that Jerry Hale retired in June 2020 as the Chaplain and Director of Character Development for Valley Forge Military Academy and College in Wayne, Pennsylvania.  After a restful and productive 9-month sabbatical, Jerry began a new opportunity with The Leaders of Faith Foundation in January (www.leadersoffaith.org), serving as Legislative Chaplain for Delaware and New Jersey.  The Foundation is loosely connected with the National Prayer Breakfast organization.  Jerry is also our coordinator for the Class’s Life Reflections and Support group.  Contact Jerry with any questions about the group.

Christmas greetings from classmates mentioned celebrations and trips canceled in 2020 due to the COVID epidemic.  Mike and Judy Billingsley canceled plans to depart in March 2020 on a month-long cruise to Hong Kong, Beijing and Tokyo, but instead took a two-week cruise to the Caribbean and closed the cruise industry for the year.  They were lucky that there were no cases of COVID on the ship, the staff taking proper precautions and good care of the passengers.  They returned to Georgia in time to go into lockdown.  George and Cathy Flanigan canceled a carryover 50th wedding anniversary celebration on a Viking riverboat cruise in France and rescheduled on Viking’s new Mississippi River cruise ship in 2022.  All their other travel plans for 2020 were also canceled.

An update in mid-March from Dan Garrison.  “June and I are on our winter break in the motorhome, currently in Jetty Park at Port Canaveral.  This is our first outing since we were sent home mid-March of last year when our campground abruptly closed as Florida began COVID shutdowns.  It is good to be back on the road.”
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69: Dan & June Garrison: "On the road again"

George and Gayle Bond have had both vaccine shots and are back taking care of the grandkids when they attend school online.  “Gayle is doing well other than a lot of blood tests, shots, pills, scans, and treatments.  I am on the steering committee of the Greater New Orleans Interfaith Climate Coalition and I am reading for local New Orleans radio station WRBH from home.  I am in my last year on our church vestry committee with an interim rector, as we lost our last rector to an Episcopal Church in Florence, Italy.  Later in March I will visit one of the indigenous tribes living in the Mississippi Delta, where I am helping write a grant related to rising sea level that would allow them to remain living as they have for generations.”
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